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Information

for County Councillors

	From:
	Stephen Chandler, Director of Adult Social Services


	Date: 
	31 October 2018


	To: 
	All County Councillors 


Acacia House Nursing Home, Hendford Hill, Yeovil 

Friday 26 October 2018:
Somerset County Council has been working with the owners of Acacia Nursing Home following an Inadequate Care Quality Inspection in February this year.  
The Home was initially issued with a Rectification Notice by the County Council at the start of the year.  Due to continued concerns about Acacia’s ability to make and sustain the improvements required and expected, a subsequent Final Warning Notice was issued in May by the joint Somerset County Council and Somerset Clinical Commissioning Group (CCG) Commissioning and Quality Board.  This is in line with our Contract, Quality and Risk Management policy.  New placements were also suspended via our Managed Placement Memo since the original inadequate rating.

Significant input has been offered to the Home from both the Council’s Commissioning, Quality Assurance, Operational and Safeguarding teams, in addition to the intensive contributions from the CCG, over recent years, with staff routinely visiting the Home, reviewing residents and supporting Acacia’s employees.  
In August, a further Care Quality Commission (CQC) inspection took place in response to concerns received from professionals visiting the service and reports received from relatives. Although some improvements were noted to have been made within the inspection report, Acacia was again judged to be Inadequate overall.  
At this point, the situation was reviewed by the Commissioning and Quality Board and a decision taken to no longer place with Acacia, to commence a de-commissioning process and offer residents the option to move to a different home. 

The directors of Camelot Care subsequently took the decision to close the home, following the inadequate seconding rating by CQC and intention of decommissioning from SCC and SCCG.  
On 26th October, the CQC threatened immediate closure unless reassurances could be given on nursing care and oversight. 

Update: Wednesday 31 Oct 2018:
Further to the original briefing above, please find an update on the closure process and progress: 

The Care Quality Commission confirmed later on Friday 26 October 2018 that they would not be going forward with the immediate closure of Acacia House, as they were satisfied by the level of support being provided by the Local Authority, Clinical Commissioning Group and other partner organisations, and felt the immediate risk had been mitigated.  They aimed to continue with the closure process, with a completion target date set for Friday 2nd November.

The total number of residents within Acacia at the start of the closure process was 26 (both private and social care funded).  

As of this morning, 31st October 2018, 17 residents have moved, and the remaining 9 will be moved by 15:00hrs today, with all new placements now confirmed.  This will complete the transfer of all residents from Acacia in 8 days.
This has been a very intensive piece of work, but one we have clear and well-establish procedures in place to support.  

The closure process has been overseen by the Council’s Quality Assurance Service, with support from the South Somerset Locality team and Safeguarding personnel, who have worked closely with residents and relatives, as well as the owners of Camelot Care Limited throughout, and monitored for safe staffing levels.  

We have also been very grateful for the help afforded by the Clinical Commissioning Group and Yeovil District Hospital in ensuring additional nursing cover within the Home to help keep all residents safe and well cared for during this transition and in supporting us with the necessary assessments and onward planning.  A number of other local Homes have been instrumental in stepping forward to assist in this process and provide new, suitable placements.  Residents will be reviewed by our staff over the next week to ensure they are settling well.
As of September 2018, 90.3% of settings in Somerset were ‘Good’ or ‘Outstanding’, above the national average of 82.7%.  Following Acacia’s closure, no social care settings in Somerset will have an ‘Inadequate’ CQC rating.  

For more information about Acacia, please see their most recent inspection report: https://www.cqc.org.uk/location/1-2917830875 
	For more information please contact: 


	Name: Niki Shaw, Strategic Manager – Quality & Perf. 

Email:  NXShaw@somerset.gov.uk  

Tel No. 07947 446678
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